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ITEM 1.  BUSINESS

Edgar Filing: FAB INDUSTRIES INC - Form 10-K

2



         Fab Industries, Inc. was incorporated on April 21, 1966, under the laws
of the State of Delaware and is a successor by merger to previously existing
businesses. References in this Annual Report to "Fab" or "us" or "our" or "the
Company" mean Fab Industries, Inc. and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis,
unless the context otherwise requires. We are a manufacturer of warp and
circular knit fabrics, raschel laces, and laminated fabrics. We also produce
comforters, sheets, blankets and other bedding products.

          The Company's Board of Directors adopted resolutions dated March 1,
2002, which authorized, subject to stockholders approval, the sale of the
Company's business pursuant to a Plan of Liquidation and Dissolution (the
"Plan"). The Company's stockholders approved the Plan at the Company's annual
meeting on May 30, 2002.

          The Company engaged the investment banking firm of McFarland Dewey &
Co., LLC in November 2002 to assist it with the sale of the Company's business.
McFarland Dewey contacted over 80 potential acquirers during the course of this
eighteen-month process. On October 14, 2003, the Company announced that it had
yet to receive any bona-fide offers to acquire the business as a going concern.
Following that announcement, on October 23, 2003, the Company received a
preliminary offer from a management-led buyout group to acquire the business, as
a going concern, for $3.75 per share. The Company subsequently announced on
November 14, 2003, that a stockholder filed a lawsuit, naming as defendants, the
Company and each of its directors, seeking class-action certification,
preliminary and permanent injunctions against the proposed management-led
buyout, and unspecified damages. The preliminary offer from the management-led
buyout group was subsequently withdrawn.

         The Company continued the auction process following the withdrawal of
the management-led buyout group's preliminary offer. On March 10, 2004, the
Company paid a $3.00 per share liquidating distribution. Following this
liquidating distribution, the auction process resulted in the Company receiving
three non-binding initial indications of interest from unaffiliated third
parties, at prices ranging from $1.50 per share to $2.25 per share and a
non-binding initial indication of interest from SSJJJ, at a price of $2.83 per
share. A Special Committee of the Company's Board of Directors, (the "Special
Committee") comprised solely of independent directors, was formed to evaluate
SSJJJ's preliminary indication of interest. After further discussions between
the Special Committee and SSJJJ, SSJJJ indicated that it may be willing make a
binding offer of $2.80 per share to purchase the Company's business as a going
concern. SSJJJ informed the Special Committee on August 9, 2004, that it would
not be making a binding offer at that time to purchase the Company's business.
On August 11, 2004, the Company announced that it suspended its formal auction
process because it failed to receive a binding offer to purchase the Company's
business as a going concern.

         The Company announced on March 9, 2005 that it had received a
preliminary non-binding indication of interest from SSJJJ Manufacturing Co.,
Inc., an acquisition vehicle owned by several members of the Company's
management, including Steven Myers, the Company's President and Chief Operating
Officer ("SSJJJ"), to acquire the business, as a going concern, at a price of
$2.80 per share. A Special Committee of the Company's Board of Directors,
comprised solely of independent directors, is currently evaluating SSJJJ's
preliminary non-binding indication of interest.

         Under the Plan, if the Company's business is not sold prior to May 30,
2005, the Company will be required to transfer its assets and liabilities to a
liquidating trust for the benefit of the Company's stockholders. If the
Company's assets and liabilities are transferred to a liquidating trust on May
30, 2005, the Company's stock transfer books will close and its common stock
will be delisted from trading on the AMEX effective on the close of business on
May 30, 2005. Thereafter, certificates representing shares of Company common
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stock will not be assignable or transferable on the books of the Company, except
by will, intestate succession or by operation of law. Thus, at such time, it
will no longer be possible for the Company's stockholders to publicly trade the
Company's stock and the proportionate interests of all of the Company's
stockholders will be fixed on the basis of their respective stock holdings at
the close of business on May 30, 2005. After such date, any distributions made
by the Company will be made solely to the stockholders of record at the close of
business on May 30, 2005, except as may be necessary to reflect subsequent
transfers recorded on the Company's books from any transfers by will, intestate
succession or by operation of law. The interests in any liquidating trust will
not be transferable.

                                       (1)

There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to sell its business as
a going concern, that the Company will be able to liquidate all of its assets
prior to May 30, 2005, or that the sale of its business and assets will generate
proceeds to the stockholders in an amount equal to or greater than the market
price of its stock or the liquidation value of its assets.

         Due to the uncertainty as to whether the Company will be sold prior to
May 30, 2005, the Company and its accountants, BDO Siedman, LLP, have determined
that it is more appropriate to present the Company's financial statements on a
liquidation basis. Therefore, we changed our basis of accounting to the
liquidation basis as of November 27, 2004. Under the liquidation basis of
accounting, assets are stated at their estimated net realizable value and
liabilities are stated at their anticipated settlement amounts. Included in the
liabilities, we accrued approximately $11.6 million in costs of liquidation
representing the Company's estimate of the costs and expenses to be incurred
during actual liquidation. There can be no assurance that actual liquidation
costs and expenses will be equal to the Company's estimated liquidation costs
and expenses.

         The amount of distributions ultimately available to be made to
shareholders upon the final liquidation of the Company may differ from the "net
assets in liquidation" recorded in the accompanying statements of Net Assets in
Liquidation as a result of future changes in settlement of liabilities and
obligations and actual costs of liquidation.

         The accompanying statements of operations, shareholders' equity and
cash flows for the period November 30, 2003 to November 26, 2004 (fiscal 2004)
and for each of the years in the two year period ended November 29, 2003 and
November 30, 2002 have been presented on a going concern basis comparable to
prior periods.

         Upon approval of the Plan by the stockholders on May 30, 2002 the
Employee Stock Ownership Plan (the ESOP) was terminated and all shares of common
stock of the Company then in the ESOP suspense account (86,456 shares) were
transferred to the Company, and held as treasury stock in exchange for the
cancellation of the outstanding loan in the amount of $3,957,000 from the
Company to the ESOP. The Company recorded the related treasury stocks at fair
market value on the date of termination, which resulted in a $2.4 million charge
to additional paid-in-capital.

         Pursuant to resolutions adopted by the Company's Board of Directors and
documentation sent to and returned to the Company by option holders, effective
immediately following stockholder approval of the Plan on May 30, 2002, all
outstanding options under the Company's 1997 Stock Incentive Plan became vested,
and all options as to which optionees (including employees and directors) had
returned to the Company the appropriate forms (representing options held by all
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but one optionee, who exercised via payment to the Company) were exercised
through the issuance of loans from the Company to the optionees, with stock of
the optionees held as collateral by the Company until the loans have been
satisfied. The amount loaned to the employees and directors to exercise their
options was approximately $1,495,000, which was all repaid prior to August 30,
2003. These options were subject to variable accounting at each reporting
period, until the loans were repaid. In June 2003, the Company repurchased
22,984 shares of its common stock at $9.48 per share from employees and
directors with outstanding loans from the Company and offset the related payment
against the loans due from such employees and directors, which were due as of
May 31, 2003 with a one month grace period. The Company purchased the number of
shares necessary for the employees and directors to pay off all outstanding
loans, including interest.

                                       (2)

OPERATIONS

         Fab is a supplier of knitted fabrics and lace in the domestic textile
industry. The Company currently operates in three segments: (1) Apparel Fabrics,
(2) Home Fashions and Accessories, and (3) Other, consisting of the Gem Urethane
operation, the Over-the-Counter Retail operation, located at the Salisbury
Manufacturing facility, and Industrial Fabrics.

         APPAREL FABRICS

         The Company's basic warp and circular knit fabrics are sold to
manufacturers of outerwear, intimate apparel, loungwear, and activewear. These
fabrics are sold primarily in piece dyed form, as well as in "PFP" (prepared for
print), and heat transfer print configurations.

         The Company's wide elastic fabrics are sold to manufacturers of
intimate apparel, foundation, swimwear, athleticwear, aerobicwear, sportswear,
and healthcare products.

         The Company's lace products are sold to manufacturers of intimate
apparel, hosiery, ladies sportswear, children's wear, swimwear, accessories, and
hobbies and crafts.

         HOME FASHIONS AND ACCESSORIES

         The Company utilizes its internally manufactured fabrics and laces to
produce flannel and satin sheets, blankets, comforters, and other
bedding-related products which are sold to specialty retail stores, catalog and
mail order companies and airlines through the Company's subsidiary, Salisbury
Manufacturing Corporation.

         OTHER

         Included in this segment is (1) Gem Urethane Corporation, (2) the
Over-the-Counter Retail operation, and (3) Industrial and other miscellaneous
fabrics.

            The Company's subsidiary, Gem Urethane Corporation produces a line
of bonded products for manufacturers of environmental, healthcare, industrial
and consumer products.

            Gem also performs commission laminating for various manufacturers of
consumer products. Fire resistant fabrics are sold to manufacturers in the
seating, transportation, and military markets through its subsidiary Sandel
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International Corporation.

            The Company also sells its fabric and laces to "Over-the-Counter"
retail customers throught the Company's retail manufacturing operations, which
are located at the Company's Salisbury Manufacturing plant.

         Specialized, engineered fabrics are sold to manufacturers of
industrial, healthcare, medical, and military products.

         In the first quarter 2004, certain equipment was sold to a customer who
previously owned 50% of the equipment. The proceeds from the sale amounted to
$1,100,000. As a result, the customer at a future date will be doing the
production on its own.

                                       (3)

GENERAL

         We engage in research and product development activities to create new
fabrics and styles to meet the continually changing demands of our customers.
Direct expenditures in this area aggregated $1,690,000 in fiscal 2002, $850,000
in fiscal 2003, and $775,000 in fiscal 2004. Through these efforts, we have
developed a full line of proprietary knitted fabrics for sale to manufacturers
of men's, women's, and children's apparel in both domestic and foreign markets.
Similarly, we have also developed a full line of flannel and satin sheets and
blankets, including specialty blankets for the airline and health care
institutions.

         While we use various trademarks and trade names in the promotion and
sale of our products, we do not believe that the loss or expiration of any such
trademark or trade name would have a material adverse effect on our operations.

         We market our products primarily through our full-time sales personnel,
as well as independent representatives located throughout the United States and
abroad.

         We do not believe our backlog of firm orders is a material indicator of
future business trends because goods subject to such orders are shipped within
two to ten weeks depending on the availability of yarn and other raw materials.
On average, orders are filled within six weeks.

         During fiscal 2004, one customer accounted for approximately 13% of net
sales. The receivable from this customer represents approximately 26% of
consolidated accounts receivable at November 27, 2004. No single customer
accounted for net sales greater than 10% of consolidated net sales for the
fiscal years 2003 and 2002. No single customer had a net balance due greater
than 10% of consolidated net accounts receivable at November 29, 2003. Our
export sales are not material.

SUPPLIES OF RAW MATERIALS

         We have not experienced difficulties in obtaining sufficient yarns,
chemicals, dyes and other raw materials and supplies to maintain full
production. We do not depend upon any single source of supply, and alternative
sources are available for most of the raw materials used in our business.

INVENTORIES

         We maintain adequate inventories of yarns and other raw materials to
ensure an uninterrupted production flow. Greige and finished goods are
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maintained as inventory to meet varying customer demand and delivery
requirements. We must maintain adequate working capital, because credit terms
available to customers normally exceed credit terms extended to us by suppliers
of raw materials.

COMPETITION

         Fab is engaged in a highly competitive global business, which is based
largely upon price, product quality, service and general consumer demand for the
Company's finished goods. The portion of imported textile goods sold in the
United States has increased substantially in the past few years, adversely
impacting domestically manufactured textile products and the number of domestic
manufacturers of such products. Our sales have declined from approximately
$151,000,000 in 1998 to approximately $50,000,000 in 2004, largely as a result
of increased foreign competition.

SEGMENT INFORMATION

         See Note 14 of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

EMPLOYEES

         At April 10, 2005, the Company employed approximately 475 people, of
whom approximately 455 are employed by our subsidiaries. The employees are not
represented by unions. We consider relations with our employees to be
satisfactory. The number of our employees has declined from approximately 1,600
at the end of 1998 to approximately 475 on April 10, 2005.

                                       (4)

ITEM 2.  PROPERTIES.

         The Company conducts its manufacturing operations in Lincolnton and
Salisbury, North Carolina, and Amsterdam, New York. Yarn receiving and storage,
dye and chemical receiving and storage, knitting operations, and dyeing and
finishing operations are conducted at the Mohican Mills facility. These
operations more specifically include tricot (warp knit) and raschel warping,
tricot knitting, raschel lace knitting, wide elastic/stretch raschel knitting,
circular and double-knit knitting, dyeing, framing, surface finishing including
sueding, napping, shearing, heat transfer printing, lace separation, all
facility-wide quality operations, laboratory testing and certification,
yielding, packaging, and shipping. The Mohican Mills facility also processes and
serves as a warehouse for greige and finished fabrics and lace.

         The Salisbury facility is the site of our consumer and institutional
finished products manufacturing, the Over-The-Counter Retail Operation, and the
Company's Mill Outlet Store. The Gem Urethane plant in Amsterdam, New York
utilizes approximately 106,000 square feet for production. Fab closed two
manufacturing plants, Travis Knits in Cherryville, North Carolina and Adirondack
Knitting in Amsterdam, New York, during the first week of July 2001. The
Adirondack Knitting Plant was on an operating lease which expired at the time of
closure.

         In addition, on November 16, 2001, Fab closed its manufacturing plant
in Maiden, North Carolina. The manufacturing operations of each of these
facilities were consolidated into the Company's Mohican Mills facility located
in Lincolnton, North Carolina. The Company is attempting to sell its plants in
Cherryville and Maiden, North Carolina.

          Over the past three years, the Company has reduced the floor space of
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its executive offices and showroom facilities in its New York City headquarters.

                                       (5)

         The following table sets forth the location of each of Fab's current
manufacturing facilities, its current principal use, if any, approximate floor
space and, where leased, the lease expiration date. There are no mortgages or
other encumbrances on any of our facilities. All the Company's operating
facilities are in good operating condition and repair.

                                                                               APPROXIMATE                    LEASE
LOCATION                             PRINCIPAL USE                             FLOOR SPACE               EXPIRATION DATE
--------                             -------------                             -----------               ---------------

Lincolnton,                          Dyeing and finishing,                    630,550 sq. ft.            (1)
North Carolina                       raschel and tricot knitting,
                                     circular single and double knitting,
                                     tricot and raschel warping, printing
                                     and warehousing.

Lincolnton, North Carolina           Warehouse                                 55,000 sq. ft.            (1)

Maiden, North Carolina               (3)                                      224,013 sq. ft.            (1)

Salisbury, North Carolina            Manufacturing finished consumer          125,000 sq. ft.            (1)
                                     and institutional products and
                                     retail and over-the- counter
                                     fabrics

Amsterdam, New York                  Laminated fabrics, fire fighting         106,000 sq. ft.            (2)
                                     material manufacturing
                                     operations and bonding and
                                     laminating

Cherryville, North Carolina          (3)                                      197,000 sq. ft.            (1)

New York, New York                   Executive offices and showroom             5,753 sq. ft.             7/31/05
                                     facilities

(1)   Company owned.
(2)   The lease currently runs from month to month.
(3)   These facilities were closed during 2001 and are currently subject to a
      brokerage sale agreement. Manufacturing operations were consolidated into
      Fab's Mohican Mills facility located in Lincolnton, North Carolina.

         All of our facilities are constructed of brick, steel or concrete, and
we consider all facilities to be adequate and in good operating condition and
repair.

                                       (6)

ITEM 3.  LEGAL PROCEEDINGS.

         On November 10, 2003, a class action complaint was filed against the
Company in Delaware Chancery Court. The complaint asserts claims against the

Edgar Filing: FAB INDUSTRIES INC - Form 10-K

8



Company and certain of its officers and directors based on the management
buy-out proposal at a price allegedly lower than the cash value and book value
of the Company's shares which was an allegedly interested transaction, the
amendment to Mr. Bitensky's employment contract discussed below in Item 7, and
the Company's failure to file a certificate of dissolution with the Delaware
Secretary of State. The complaint alleges such actions constitute violations of
defendants' fiduciary duties, as well as the provisions of the Delaware General
Corporation Law. The complaint does not seek a specific amount of damages, and
seeks to enjoin defendants from effectuating the planned management buyout. The
Company served an answer to the complaint on December 11, 2003.

         On each of November 21 and November 26, 2003, additional class action
lawsuits were initiated against the Company in Delaware Chancery Court,
asserting substantially the same allegations as those described above.

         The Company believes that each of the claims described above is without
merit. Further, certain of the claims described above have been rendered moot by
the withdrawal of the preliminary offer by the management-led buyout group to
acquire the Company.

         By petition dated September 9, 2004, plaintiff requested that all of
its claims be dismissed because they have been rendered moot by the withdrawal
of the management buy-out and there is no current plan to effectuate a sale of
the Company's assets. Plaintiff also petitioned the Court for an award of
reasonable attorney's fees in the amount of $300,000 and attorney's expenses of
$13,794.05 (the "Fee Petition") because plaintiff's claim conferred a benefit on
the Company's public stockholders by preventing the consummation of the proposed
management buy-out and preserving the value of the public stockholders'
investment in the Company's stock. The Company opposed the petition.

         On December 29, 2004 the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware
denied the Fee Petition. The Court concluded that the Fee Petition should be
denied as plaintiff's claims either were not meritorious when filed or, to the
extent that they were, they are not yet moot.

         Following that decision, plaintiff moved for summary judgment on its
claims relating to the Company's alleged failure to timely file a certificate of
dissolution and seeking a declaration that the plan of dissolution (the "Plan")
is invalid for failure to require a shareholder vote before the sale of all of
the Company's assets. The motions were fully briefed and argued before the Court
on April 12, 2005. On May 2, 2005, the court issued its opinion holding that the
Plan is valid in its entirety and that the Company has not violated Delaware law
by not yet filing its certificate of dissolution. The court stated that the
Company may negotiate and agree to a sale before the certificate of dissolution
is filed, but that the sale cannot be consummated until the certificate of
dissolution has become effective. The court concluded that once the dissolution
becomes effective, Fab may consummate a sale of its assets without a shareholder
vote.

         A number of other claims and lawsuits are pending against the Company.
It is impossible at this time for the Company to predict with any certainty the
outcome of such litigation. However, management is of the opinion, based upon
information presently available, that it is unlikely that any liability, would
be material in relation to the Company's consolidated financial position or
results of operations.

ITEM 4.  SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY-HOLDERS.

         Not Applicable
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                                       (7)

                                     PART II

ITEM 5.  MARKET FOR COMMON EQUITY AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS.

         Fab's Common Stock is traded on the American Stock Exchange, Inc.
(ticker symbol - FIT). The table below sets forth the high and low sales prices
of the Common Stock during the past two fiscal years.

         FISCAL 2004                                    HIGH             LOW
         -----------                                    ----             ---

First Quarter....................................     $  6.25          $  5.08

Second Quarter...................................     $  6.60          $  3.25

Third Quarter....................................     $  4.50          $  3.33

Fourth Quarter...................................     $  4.39          $  3.74

         FISCAL 2003
         -----------

First Quarter....................................     $  9.00          $  8.15

Second Quarter...................................     $  9.75          $  8.98

Third Quarter....................................     $ 11.25          $  6.70

Fourth Quarter...................................     $  7.50          $  4.63

           At April 22, 2005, there were approximately 737 holders of record of
Common Stock. On May 30, 2002, the Company's Board of Directors declared an
initial liquidating distribution of $10.00 per share, which was paid on June 24,
2002, with a record date of June 10, 2002. Accordingly, $52,380,000 was paid on
June 24, 2002. On August 1, 2003, the Company's Board of Directors declared a
second liquidating distribution of $4.00 per share, which was paid on August 22,
2003, with a record date of August 11, 2003. Accordingly, $20,860,000 was paid
on August 22, 2003. On February 18, 2004 the Company's Board of Directors
declared a third liquidating distribution of $3.00 per share, which was paid on
March 10, 2004 with a record date of February 28, 2004. Accordingly, $15,645,000
was paid on March 10, 2004.

           On March 15, 2005, the Company received a letter from the American
Stock Exchange ("AMEX") that it is not in compliance with continued listing
standards as set forth in Section 1101 of the AMEX Company Guide as a result of
the Company's failure to file its annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year
ended November 27, 2004 and that trading of the Company's common stock would be
halted as a result thereof. On March 15, 2005, AMEX halted trading of the
Company's common stock. AMEX further advised the Company that it would initiate
proceedings to delist the Company's common stock from the AMEX on April 14,
2005, if the Company was not then in compliance with all AMEX continued listing
standards or the AMEX determined that the Company had made reasonable
demonstration of its ability to regain compliance with such listing standards.
AMEX requested that the Company submit a plan by March 25, 2005, advising AMEX
what actions the Company will take to regain compliance with all AMEX continued
listing standards.
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           On March 24, 2005, the Company notified the AMEX that the preparation
of its financial statements for the fiscal year ended November 27, 2004 will be
complete within the next two weeks. On April 14, 2005, the Company asked for an
additional two weeks extension. Accordingly, Fab believes once this 10-K is
filed and its 10-Q for the quarter ended February 26, 2005 is filed it will be
in compliance with the AMEX requirements in this respect.

           On April 11, 2005, the Company filed a form 12b-25 indicating that it
would not be able to timely file it's 10-Q for the first quarter ended February
26, 2005.

           The Company has terminated all of its stock option plans and as a
result there are no options outstanding or available for grant.

                                       (8)

ITEM 6.  SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA.
         (in thousands, except for share and per share data)

                                                                       AS AT OR FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED
                                                            -----------------------------------------------------------------
                                         NOVEMBER 30, 2003      NOVEMBER            NOVEMBER         DECEMBER        DECEMBER
                                   THRU  NOVEMBER 26, 2004      29, 2003            30, 2002          1, 2001     2, 2000 (1)

Net Sales                                          $49,660       $51,173             $62,965          $80,036        $118,185
Income (loss) before taxes on                         (107)       (1,545)              3,010          (15,488)          4,178
income (2)(5)
Net income (loss) (2)                                  (72)       (1,370)              1,970           (8,623)          3,033
Earnings (loss) per share: (5)
     Basic
     Diluted                                          (.01)         (.26)                .38            (1.64)            .57
                                                      (.01)         (.26)                .38            (1.64)            .57
Total assets (6) (7)                                    --        57,783              80,937          131,236         151,120
Long-term debt                                          --            --                  --              311             362
Redeemable Common Stock                                 --            --               7,000            7,000           7,000
Stockholders' equity (6) (7)                            --        48,637              64,279          113,211         123,563
Book value                                              --          9.38               12.33            21.79           23.45
per share (3) (7)
Cash dividends per share (4)                          3.00          4.00               10.00              .40            .475
Weighted average number of
shares outstanding:

     Basic                                       5,215,031     5,226,902           5,222,812        5,258,353       5,336,958
     Diluted                                     5,215,031     5,226,902           5,222,812        5,258,353       5,336,958
=============================================================================================================================

     Net assets in liquidation:   (7)             NOVEMBER 27, 2004
                                                  -----------------

     Cash and cash equivalents and
        investment securities                           $19,894,000
     Accounts receivable                                  7,057,000
     Property, plant and equipment                        6,082,000
     Other assets                                         4,551,000
                                                          ---------

     Total assets                                        37,584,000
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     Total liabilities                                   20,597,000
                                                         ----------

     Net assets in liquidation                          $16,987,000
                                                        ===========

                                       (9)

ITEM 6.  SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA (CONT.)

(1)    Fifty-three week period.

(2)    Fiscal year ended December 1, 2001 amounts include asset impairment and
       restructuring charges of $14,530,000.

(3)    Computed by dividing stockholders' equity by the number of shares
       outstanding at year-end.

(4)    Fiscal years ended November 27, 2004, November 29, 2003 and November 30,
       2002 cash dividends represent liquidating dividends.

(5)    Fiscal year ended November 30, 2002 includes litigation settlement of
       $750,000 and fiscal year ended November 29, 2003 includes $685,000 in
       asset impairment charges and $1,659,000 in charges resulting from the
       amended employment agreement between the Company and Mr. Bitensky. Fiscal
       year ended November 27, 2004 includes $615,000 in asset impairment
       charges and environmental costs of $226,000.

(6)    The consolidated financial statements for the years ended November 29,
       2003, November 30, 2002, December 1, 2001 and December 2, 2000 have been
       restated to correct an error relating to the fact that the Company has
       not depreciated certain improvements to it's land, mainly consisting of
       two parking lots constructed in 1984 and 1989 with a cost totaling
       approximately $292,000.

(7)    Due to the uncertainty as to whether the Company will be sold prior to
       May 30, 2005, the Company and its accountants BDO Siedman, LLP have
       determined that it is more appropriate to present the Company's financial
       statements on a liquidation basis. Therefore, we changed our basis of
       accounting to the liquidation basis as of November 27, 2004. Under the
       liquidation basis of accounting, assets are stated at their estimated
       realizable value and liabilities at their anticipated settlement amounts.

                                      (10)

ITEM 7.  MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS
         OF OPERATIONS.

The domestic textile industry has been negatively affected by a flow of low cost
foreign imports and market conditions since 1998.

The Company's Board of Directors adopted resolutions dated March 1, 2002, which
authorized, subject to stockholders approval, the sale of the Company's business
pursuant to a Plan of Liquidation and Dissolution (the "Plan"). The Company's
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stockholders approved the Plan at the Company's annual meeting on May 30, 2002.

The Company engaged the investment banking firm of McFarland Dewey & Co., LLC in
November 2002 to assist it with the sale of the Company's business. McFarland
Dewey contacted over 80 potential acquirers during the course of this
eighteen-month process. On October 14, 2003, the Company announced that it had
yet to receive any bona-fide offers to acquire the business as a going concern.
Following that announcement, on October 23, 2003, the Company received a
preliminary offer from a management-led buyout group to acquire the business, as
a going concern, for $3.75 per share. The Company subsequently announced on
November 14, 2003, that a stockholder filed a lawsuit, naming as defendants, the
Company and each of its directors, seeking class-action certification,
preliminary and permanent injunctions against the proposed management-led
buyout, and unspecified damages. The preliminary offer from the management-led
buyout group was subsequently withdrawn.

The Company continued the auction process following the withdrawal of the
management-led buyout group's preliminary offer. On March 10, 2004, the Company
paid a $3.00 per share liquidating distribution. Following this liquidating
distribution, the auction process resulted in the Company receiving three
non-binding initial indications of interest from unaffiliated third parties, at
prices ranging from $1.50 per share to $2.25 per share and a non-binding initial
indication of interest from SSJJJ, at a price of $2.83 per share. A Special
Committee of the Company's Board of Directors, comprised solely of independent
directors, was formed to evaluate SSJJJ's preliminary indication of interest.
After further discussions between the Special Committee and SSJJJ, SSJJJ
indicated that it may be willing make a binding offer of $2.80 per share to
purchase the Company's business as a going concern. SSJJJ informed the Special
Committee on August 9, 2004, that it would not be making a binding offer at that
time to purchase the Company's business. On August 11, 2004, the Company
announced that it suspended its formal auction process because it failed to
receive a binding offer to purchase the Company's business as a going concern.

The Company announced on March 9, 2005 that it had received a preliminary
non-binding indication of interest from SSJJJ Manufacturing Co., Inc., an
acquisition vehicle owned by several members of the Company's management,
including Steven Myers, the Company's President and Chief Operating Officer
("SSJJJ"), to acquire the business, as a going concern, at a price of $2.80 per
share. A Special Committee of the Company's Board of Directors, comprised solely
of independent directors, is currently evaluating SSJJJ's preliminary
non-binding indication of interest.

Under the Plan, if the Company's business is not sold prior to May 30, 2005, the
Company will be required to transfer its assets and liabilities to a liquidating
trust for the benefit of the Company's stockholders. If the Company's assets and
liabilities are transferred to a liquidating trust on May 30, 2005, the
Company's stock transfer books will close and its common stock will be delisted
from trading on the AMEX effective on the close of business on May 30, 2005.
Thereafter, certificates representing shares of Company common stock will not be
assignable or transferable on the books of the Company, except by will,
intestate succession or by operation of law. Thus, at such time, it will no
longer be possible for the Company's stockholders to publicly trade the
Company's stock and the proportionate interests of all of the Company's
stockholders will be fixed on the basis of their respective stock holdings at
the close of business on May 30, 2005.

After such date, any distributions made by the Company will be made solely to
the stockholders of record at the close of business on May 30, 2005, except as
may be necessary to reflect subsequent transfers recorded on the Company's books
from any transfers by will, intestate succession or by operation of law. The
interests in any liquidating trust will not be transferable.
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There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to sell its business as
a going concern, that the Company will be able to liquidate all of its assets
prior to May 30, 2005, or that the sale of its business and assets will generate
proceeds to the stockholders in an amount equal to or greater than the market
price of its stock or the liquidation value of its assets.

                                      (11)

Due to the uncertainty as to whether the Company will be sold prior to May 30,
2005, the Company and its accountants, BDO Siedman, LLP, have determined that it
is more appropriate to present the Company's financial statements on a
liquidation basis. Therefore, we changed our basis of accounting to the
liquidation basis as of November 27, 2004. Under the liquidation basis of
accounting, assets are stated at their estimated net realizable value and
liabilities are stated at their anticipated settlement amounts. Included in the
liabilities, we accrued approximately $11.6 million in costs and expenses of
liquidation representing the Company's estimate of the costs to be incurred
during actual liquidation. There can be no assurance that actual liquidation
costs and expenses will be equal to the Company's estimated liquidation costs
and expenses.

The amount of distributions ultimately available to be made to shareholders upon
the final liquidation of the Company may differ from the "net assets in
liquidation" recorded in the accompanying statements of Net Assets in
Liquidation as a result of future changes in settlement of liabilities and
obligations and actual costs of liquidation.

The accompanying statements of operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows
for the period November 30, 2003 to November 26, 2004 (fiscal 2004) and for each
of the years in the two year period ended November 29, 2003 and November 30,
2002 have been presented as a going concern basis comparable to prior periods.

At November 27, 2004, the following represent the Company's estimated costs and
expenses of liquidation:

     Compensation and benefits                                       $ 6,191,000
     Defined benefit pension plan                                      2,033,000
     Legal, audit and tax service                                      1,250,000
     Insurance                                                           450,000
     Other costs, including property taxes, utilities, maintenance,
     repairs, stationery supplies, postage and security                1,665,000
                                                                       ---------
                                        TOTAL                        $11,589,000
                                                                     ===========

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES

         Our critical accounting estimates are those which we believe require
our most significant judgments about the effect of matters that are inherently
uncertain. A discussion of our critical accounting estimates, the underlying
judgments and uncertainties used to make them and the likelihood that materially
different estimates would be reported under different conditions or using
different assumptions, is set forth below:

Uncertainties

         Under the liquidation basis of accounting, assets are stated at their
estimated net realizable value and liabilities are stated at their anticipated
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settlement amounts which approximates the $16,987,000 net orderly liquidation
value. Included in the liabilities, we accrued approximately $11.6 million in
costs of liquidation representing the estimate of the costs to be incurred
during liquidation, however, actual costs could vary from those estimates.
Distributions ultimately made to the shareholders upon liquidation will differ
from the "net assets in liquidation" recorded in the accompanying statements of
Net Assets in Liquidation as a result of future changes in settlement of
liabilities and obligations and final costs of liquidation.

Accruals and Contingencies

         We periodically assess the potential liabilities related to any
lawsuits or claims brought against us, as well as for other known unasserted
claims, including environmental, legal and tax matters. While it is typically
very difficult to determine the timing and ultimate outcome of these matters, we
use our best judgment to determine if it is probable that we will incur an
expense related to the settlement or final adjudication of such matters and
whether a reasonable estimation of such probable loss, if any, can be made. In
assessing probable losses, we make estimates of the amount of insurance
recoveries, if any. We accrue a liability when we believe a loss is probable and
the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated, in accordance with the
provisions of SFAS No. 5, "Accounting for Contingencies," as amended. See Note 9
in the accompanying financial statements for additional information concerning
our contingencies.

                                      (12)

         The Company maintains a non-contributory defined benefit pension plan
(Fab Industries, Inc. Hourly Employees' Retirement Plan) which covers
substantially all hourly employees. The Plan provided benefits based on the
participants' years of service.

         An estimate of the liability associated with terminating the plan for
underfunding of the hourly plan would be approximately $2.0 million. This will
be assessed by the Pension Benefit Guarantee Corporation. This has been included
in the estimated costs of liquidation. The Company plans to terminate the
non-contributory defined benefit pension plan and distribute the lump sum
payment to it's participant on transfer of the Company to the liquidating trust.

         Given the inherent uncertainty related to the eventual outcome of these
matters and potential insurance recoveries, it is possible that all or some of
these matters may be resolved for amounts materially different from any
provisions or disclosures that we may have made with respect to their
resolution. In addition as new information becomes available, we may need to
reassess the amount of probable liability that needs to be accrued related to
our contingencies. All such revisions in our estimates could materially impact
our results of operations and financial position.

         We maintain an accrual for workers compensation, which is classified as
other current liabilities in our consolidated balance sheets. We determine the
adequacy of the accrual by periodically evaluating our historical experience and
trends related to workers compensation claims and payments, information provided
to us by our insurance broker and industry experience and trends. If such
information indicates that our accrual is overstated or understated, we will
adjust the assumptions utilized in our methodologies and reduce or provide for
additional accruals as appropriate.

Bad Debt

         We maintain allowances for doubtful accounts for estimated losses
resulting from the inability of our customers to make required payments. If the
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financial condition of our customers were to deteriorate, resulting in an
impairment of their ability to make payments, additional allowances may be
required.

Revenue Recognition

         The Company recognizes its revenue upon shipment of related goods.
Shipping terms are FOB shipping point pursuant to the Company's sales
agreements. Risk of loss transfers to the Company's customers at the time the
goods are transferred to a common carrier, per the Company's sales agreements.
The acceptance of goods by customers is not subject to inspection. Allowances
for estimated returns are provided when sales are recorded.

Impairment of Long-lived Assets

         Whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying values of
long-lived assets (including property, plant and equipment) may be impaired, we
perform an analysis to determine the recoverability of the asset's carrying
value. The carrying value of the asset includes the original purchase price (net
of depreciation) plus the value of all capital improvements (net of
depreciation). If the analysis indicates that the carrying value is not
recoverable from future cash flows, we write down the asset to its estimated
fair value and recognize an impairment loss. The estimated fair value is based
on what we estimate the current sale price of the asset to be based on
comparable sales information or other estimates of the asset's value. Any
impairment losses we recognize are recorded as operating expenses. In 2001, we
recognized $13.2 million of impairment losses. We did not recognize any
impairment losses in 2002. In 2004 and 2003, the Company reviewed assets held
for sale and determined an additional impairment charge of $615,000 and
$685,000, respectively, was required.

         We make estimates of the undiscounted cash flows from the expected
future operations of the asset. In projecting the expected future operations of
the asset, we base our estimates on future budgeted earnings before interest
expense, income taxes, depreciation and amortization, or EBITDA, and use growth
assumptions to project these amounts out over the expected life of the
underlying asset. If actual conditions differ from those in our assumptions, the
actual results of each asset's actual future operations could be significantly
different from the estimated results we used in our analysis. Our operating
results are also subject to the risks set forth under "Summary of Accounting
Policies - Risk and Uncertainties."

                                      (13)

Results of Operations

NOVEMBER 30, 2003 THRU NOVEMBER 26, 2004 (FISCAL 2004) COMPARED TO FISCAL 2003

         Net sales for the fiscal 2004 were $49,660,000 as compared to
$51,173,000 in fiscal 2003, a decrease of 3.0 %. The domestic textile industry
has been negatively affected by a flow of low cost foreign imports and market
conditions since 1998. Apparel external sales for fiscal 2004 were $37.3
million, compared to $39.1 million in fiscal 2003, a decrease of $1.8 million or
4.6%. Home Fashion and Accessories external sales for fiscal 2004 were $4.5
million compared to $4.2 million in fiscal 2003, an increase of $0.3 million or
7.1%. Other external sales for fiscal 2004 were $7.9 million, compared to $7.8
million in fiscal 2003, an increase of $0.1 million or 1.3%. The decreases in
the apparel segment were caused substantially by lower volume due to continued
weakness in the domestic textile industry and market conditions and increased
foreign competition. There was a slight increase in the home fashions and
accessories and other segments.
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         Gross margins as a percentage of sales increased to 9.9% from 8.3% in
the similar 2003 period. For fiscal 2004, an increase in LIFO reserves of
$314,000 was recorded. This was due to higher FIFO prices. For fiscal 2003, LIFO
inventory reserves decreased $607,000, due to lower average FIFO cost levels.
Additionally, gross margin has increased as a result of a decrease in
depreciation expense of $309,000 for fiscal 2004 compared to the prior
comparable period. This decrease in depreciation expense is a result of the sale
of fixed assets and fixed assets that have been fully depreciated over the past
year. Reductions in costs due to employee terminations and related expenses in
our production facilities also aided gross profit in fiscal 2004. Management is
hopeful that future gross margins will show an improvement over the current
year's performance due to an expected reduction in costs due to employee
terminations and related expenses in fiscal 2004 and a decrease in expected
depreciation as a result of a reduction in capital expenditures over the last
few years and assets which will become fully depreciated in 2005, tempered,
however, by the continuing deterioration in domestic textile manufacturing due
to foreign imports.

         Selling, general and administrative expenses for fiscal 2004 increased
by $229,000 or 3.6% compared to the prior comparable period due to a decrease in
payroll totaling $551,000, as a result of employee terminations over the past
year, offset by an increase in professional fees totaling $320,000, mainly
incurred in the first two quarters of 2004, relating to legal fees included in
connection with the class action law suits filed in November of 2003 (See Note 9
to the Consolidated Financial Statements), and an increase in bad debt expense
totaling $200,000 as a result of several customers who filed for bankruptcy or
have been unable to make their required payments due in the current year. In
addition in fiscal 2004, we have recorded compensation expenses and an offset to
investment income totaling $155,000 to reflect changes in the fair value of the
trading securities held by the nonqualified defined contribution plan, in
accordance with EITF 97-14.

         During fiscal 2004 and fiscal 2003 the Company reviewed assets held for
sale and determined an additional impairment charge of $615,000 and $685,000
respectively was required. These expenses apply to the apparel segment.

         In fiscal 2004, the Company recorded an expense of $226,000 for
environmental costs. The expense represents the costs associated with the lagoon
cleaning process as per North Carolina State requirements to eliminate odors in
a lagoon, which is located next to one of our plants. The lagoon process has
been completed and all costs associated with the process have been paid. For the
fiscal year ended November 29, 2003, a charge of $1,659,000 was recorded which
represents certain amendments to the agreement with the Chief Executive Officer.
See Note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. This amount was allocated
between segments with a majority included in the apparel segment.

         For the fiscal year ended 2004, the Company had a gain on the sale of
fixed assets of $1,073,000 compared to $427,000 in last year's comparable
period. Approximately $441,000 of the current year gain belongs to the other
segment and the balance applies to the apparel segment. The fixed assets which
were sold in the first quarter of 2004 relating to the other segment, were sold
to a customer, which previously owned 50% of the equipment. The proceeds from
this sale amounted to $1,100,000. As a result, the customer, at an
undeterminable future date will be doing the production on its own.

                                      (14)

         Apparel operating loss for fiscal 2004 was $3.0 million compared to an
operating loss of $4.6 million for fiscal 2003. Lower sales volume in fiscal
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2004 reduced operating schedules at production facilities. The apparel segment
includes gain on the sale of fixed assets of $632,000 offset by $226,000 for
environmental costs.

         Home Fashion and Accessories operating income for 2004 was $0.2
compared to an operating loss of 0.2 in fiscal 2003.

         Other segment operating income for fiscal 2004 was $1.3 million
compared to $0.7 million in fiscal 2003. Of this, $441,000 includes gain on the
sale of fixed assets, which were sold to a customer who previously owned 50% of
the equipment. The proceeds from this sale amounted to $1,100,000. As a result,
the customer, at an undeterminable future date will be doing the production on
its own. In addition, higher margins increased operating income.

         Interest and dividend income decreased by $638,000 or 49.9% as compared
to fiscal year 2003. On March 10, 2004, the Company distributed its third
liquidating dividend of $3.00 per share, or $15,645,000. On August 22, 2003 the
Company distributed its second liquidating distribution of $4.00 per share or
$20,860,000. Accordingly, the Company had lower investment balances. In
addition, interest income includes a $155,000 gain reflecting an increase in the
fair value of the trading securities held by the nonqualified defined
contribution plan, in accordance with EITF 97-14.

         The Company realized gains from the sale of investment securities of
$759,000 in fiscal 2004 as compared to $1,266,000 in fiscal 2003.

         The Company realized a tax benefit for fiscal 2004 and fiscal 2003 of
32.7% and 11.3%, respectively.

         As a result of these factors, the Company had a net loss of $72,000 or
0.01 basic and diluted loss per share for fiscal 2004, and a net loss of
$1,370,000 or 0.26 basic and diluted loss per share in fiscal 2003.

FISCAL 2003 COMPARED TO FISCAL 2002

         Net sales for the fiscal 2003 were $51,173,000 as compared to
$62,965,000 in fiscal 2002, a decrease of 18.7%. Since 1998, a flood of low-cost
foreign imports continued to take a sustained toll in the U.S. textile
manufacturing sector and negatively impacted segment decline in sales and
production

         Apparel external sales for fiscal 2003 were $39.1 million, a decrease
of $12.2 million or 23.8%, as compared to $51.3 million for fiscal 2002.

         Home Fashion and Accessories external sales for fiscal 2003 were $4.2
million compared to $4.7 million in fiscal 2002, a decrease of $0.5 million or
10.6%.

         Other external sales for fiscal 2003 were $7.8 million, compared to
$7.0 million in fiscal 2002, an increase of $0.8 million or 11.4%.

         The decreases in the apparel and home fashions segments were due to a
loss of customers and related sales volume, which resulted from the continued
influx of low-cost foreign imports and continued weakness in the domestic
textile industry. The increase in other is due primarily to our subsidiary, Gem
Urethane Corporation, which experienced an increase in volume to several
customers.

         The apparel and home fashions segments implemented measures beginning
in fiscal 2001 to reduce operating costs including a reduction in the number of
employees, which reduced fixed overhead.
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         Gross margins as a percentage of sales decreased to 8.3% compared to
10.4% in the similar 2002 period. Lower sales volumes reduced operating
schedules at production facilities. Due to lower average FIFO cost levels, LIFO
inventory reserves decreased by $607,000 and $96,000 in fiscal 2003 and 2002,
respectively. Management is hopeful that gross margins will show an improvement
over last year's performance due to an expected reduction in costs due to
employee terminations and related expenses in 2003 and a decrease in expected
depreciation as a result of a reduction in capital expenditures over the last
few years and assets which will become fully depreciated in 2004, tempered,
however, by the continuing deterioration in domestic textile manufacturing due
to foreign imports.

         Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased by $1,371,000,
or 18.6% as compared to fiscal year 2002. The decrease in expenses results
primarily from the reduction in the number of employees and related expenses
totaling approximately $790,000, moving its executive offices and showroom
facilities to smaller premises in July 2002 totaling approximately $335,000,
decreases in the amortization of intangible totaling approximately $124,000 due
to the fact that intangibles were fully amortized in 2002, decreases in
professional fees totaling approximately $475,000 as a result of a litigation
settlement in fiscal 2002 and the continued effectiveness of the cost
containment programs resulting in a decrease in expenses totaling approximately
$360,000, offset by a reduction in gains on the sale of fixed assets totaling
approximately $374,000 and a forgiveness of a debt of $339,000 in fiscal 2002
which was in selling, general and administrative expenses in fiscal 2002.

         During fiscal 2003, the Company reviewed assets held for sale and
determined an additional charge of $685,000 was required.

         For the fiscal year ended November 29, 2003, a charge of $1,659,000 was
recorded which represents certain amendments to the agreement with the Chief
Executive Officer. See Note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

         In March 2002, the Company settled a dispute without admitting
liability for $750,000. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

         Apparel operating loss for fiscal 2003 was $4.6 million compared to an
operating loss of $0.7 million for fiscal 2002. Lower sales volume affected
operating loss by approximately $690,000 and lower selling margins resulted from
the write-down of inventory to market value totaling approximately $825,000
contributed to the increase in operating loss. In addition, the financial
results include other expenses of $1.7 million, which represents agreement with
the Chief Executive Officer (See Note 9). This was allocated between segments
with a majority included in the apparel segment (See Note 9). The financial
results include a charge for asset impairment of fixed assets $685,000.

         Home Fashion and Accessories operating loss for fiscal 2003 was $0.2,
compared to an operating loss of $1.1 million for fiscal 2002. In fiscal 2002,
the financial results includes a charge of $750,000 for settlement of a dispute
without admitting liability. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial
Statements.

         Other segments operating income for fiscal 2003 was $0.7 million
compared to an operating income of $0.2 million for fiscal 2002. Higher margins
and reduction of costs increased operating income.

         Interest and dividend income decreased by $1,134,000 or 47.0% as
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compared to fiscal year 2002. On August 22, 2003, the Company distributed a
second liquidating distribution of $4.00 per share, or $20,860,000. Accordingly,
the Company had lower invested balances, which were invested primarily in United
States Treasury Obligations resulting in lower risks and lower yields. The
Company realized gains from the sale of investment securities of $1,266,000 in
fiscal 2003 as compared to $2,179,000 in fiscal 2002.

         The Company realized a tax benefit for fiscal 2003, which had an
effective tax rate of 11.3% as compared to an effective income tax rate of 34.6%
in the comparative 2002 period. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial
Statements.

         As a result of these factors, the Company had a net loss of $1,370,000,
or $0.26 basic and diluted loss per share, as compared to net income of
$1,970,000, or $0.38 basic and diluted earnings per share in fiscal 2002.
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Liquidity and Capital Resources

         Due to the uncertainty as to whether the Company will be sold prior to
May 30, 2005, the Company has determined that it is more appropriate to present
the Company's financial statements on the liquidation basis. Therefore, we
changed our basis of accounting to the liquidation basis as of November 27,
2004. If the Company is not sold by May 30, 2005, all assets and liabilities
will be transferred to a liquidating trust. The liquidating trust would then
succeed to all our remaining assets, liabilities and obligations.

         Net cash provided by operating activities in fiscal 2004 amounted to
$907,000, primarily due to a decrease in inventories and increase in accounts
payable, offset by increases in accounts receivable. The variability of
operating cash flows is principally caused by sales fluctuations and the amount
of cash provided by changes in working capital accounts. The Company expects to
be generating a positive operating cash flow in future periods subject to any
unknown events that may arise.

         Net proceeds from sales of investment securities were $10,774,000 for
fiscal 2004 compared to $17,441,000 for fiscal 2003. The Company mainly used the
proceeds from sales of investment securities in fiscal 2004 for the third
liquidating distribution of $3.00 per share or $15,645,000 on March 10, 2004. In
fiscal 2003, the Company mainly used the proceeds for sales of investment
securities for the second liquidating distribution of $4.00 per share or
$20,860,000 on August 22, 2003.

         As of November 27, 2004, our assets consisted of $19,894,000 of cash
and cash equivalents and investment securities available for sale, $7,057,000
for accounts receivable, $1,517,000 for inventories, $3,034,000 for other assets
and $6,082,000 for property, plant and equipment. Our liabilities consist of
$9,008,000 for accounts payable, accruals and other liabilities, and $11,589,000
for estimated costs of liquidation. The net assets in liquidation is
$16,987,000. Distribution ultimately made to shareholders upon liquidation will
differ from the "net assets in liquidation" as a result in future changes in
amounts actually realized on dispositions of assets, as well as settlement of
liabilities and obligations and final costs of liquidation.

Inflation

         Management does not believe that the effects of inflation have had a
significant impact during fiscal years 2004, 2003 and 2002.
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COMMITMENTS

         On July 25, 2003, the Company and Mr. Bitensky amended the Employment
Agreement between the Company and Mr. Bitensky dated as of March 1, 1993 to
provide that at such time as the Company is sold or liquidated pursuant to the
plan, in lieu of the annual consulting fees due under such agreement over the
five year consulting period provided therein, Mr. Bitensky will receive a lump
sum payment equal to the aggregate net present value of each payment due under
such an agreement, such present value to be determined utilizing the prevailing
prime rate at the time of the payment as determined by the Board. Accordingly,
the Company recorded a charge of $856,000, which was included in other expense
for the 52 weeks ended November 29, 2003.

         Such amendment to the Employment Agreement also provides that Mr.
Bitensky relinquishes his right under the terms of the original agreement to
require the Company to purchase upon his death approximately $10,000,000 of
shares of common stock from his estate. In consideration of Mr. Bitensky
relinquishing such right, the Company agreed to transfer to Mr. Bitensky
ownership of the three life insurance policies on Mr. Bitensky's life owned by
the Company. The Company transferred these policies having an aggregate cash
surrender value at November 29, 2003 of approximately $803,000. Accordingly, the
Company recorded a charge of $803,000, which was included in other expenses for
the 52 weeks ended November 29, 2003.

OFF BALANCE SHEET ARRANGEMENTS

         The Company does not utilize off Balance Sheet arrangements.
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AGGREGATE CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

The following table provided information as of November 27, 2004.

                             CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS
                                 (In Thousands)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                                           PAYMENTS DUE BY PERIOD
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS                             TOTAL       LESS THAN     1-3 YEARS      3-5 YEARS    MORE THAN
                                                                1 YEAR (1)                                 5 YEARS
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Long-Term debt                                  $       --     $       --     $      --      $      --   $       --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Capital Lease Obligations                               --             --            --             --           --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Operating Leases                                       121            121            --             --           --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Purchase Obligations                                    --             --            --             --           --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other Liabilities Reflected on the                   3,190          3,190            --             --           --
Registrant's Balance Sheet under GAAP
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Total                                           $    3,311     $    3,311     $      --      $      --    $      --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

         Certain statements in this report are "forward-looking statements"
within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. All
forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties. In particular, any
statement contained herein, in press releases, written statements or other
documents filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or in our
communications and discussions with investors and analysts in the normal course
of business including, but not limited to, meetings, phone calls and conference
calls, regarding the sale of our assets pursuant to a plan of liquidation and
dissolution, as well as expectations with respect to future sales and operating
efficiencies prior to a sale of the company, are subject to known and unknown
risks, uncertainties and contingencies, many of which are beyond our control and
which may cause actual results, performance or achievements to differ materially
from anticipated results, performances or achievements. Forward-looking
statements, which are based on certain assumptions and describe our future
plans, strategies and expectations, are generally identifiable by use of the
words "may," "should," "expect," "anticipate," "estimate," "believe," "intend"
or "project" or the negative of them or other variations of them or comparable
terminology.

         Factors that could have a material adverse effect on our operations and
future prospects include, but are not limited to: our ability to find qualified
buyers for our assets; overall economic and business conditions; our continuing
ability to support the demand for our goods and services; competitive factors in
the industries in which we compete; changes in government regulation; changes in
tax requirements (including tax rate changes, new tax laws and revised tax law
interpretations); interest rate fluctuations and other capital market
conditions, including foreign currency rate fluctuations; material contingencies
provided for in a sale of our assets; de-listing of our common stock from the
American Stock Exchange; our ability to retain key employees through any wind
down period; and any litigation arising as a result of our plan to wind down our
operations. These risks and uncertainties should be considered in evaluating any
forward-looking statements contained in the Form 10-K.

         We undertake no obligation to update or revise a forward-looking
statement, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise,
other than required by law.

                                      (18)

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

         The Company is exposed to risk of fluctuations in the market value of
equity securities. To manage this exposure, the Company uses derivatives to
hedge against fluctuations in the market value of equity securities. The
Company's policy is to recognize all derivative instruments as either assets or
liabilities on the balance sheet at fair value. Changes in the fair value are
recognized in the income statement in the period in which they occur.
Derivatives are not used for trading purposes. At November 27, 2004, included in
the Company's equity investment securities are short term S & P 100 index put
options with a fair value of $74,120 and short term S & P 100 index call options
sold, not yet purchased with a fair value of $20,710. We believe this is our
only area of market risk.

ITEM 8.  FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA.

         See the Consolidated Financial Statements, the Notes to Consolidated
Financial Statements and the Consolidated Financial Statements Schedules
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attached hereto.

ITEM 9.  CHANGES IN DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL
         DISCLOSURE.

Not Applicable

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

(A) DISCLOSURE CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES. Our Chief Executive Officer and Chief
Financial Officer have concluded, based on their evaluation, as of the end of
the period covered by this report, that our disclosure controls and procedures
(as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 Rules 13a-15(e) and
15(d)-15(e)) are (1) effective to ensure that material information required to
be disclosed by us in reports filed or submitted by us under the Securities
Exchange act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized, and
reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and (2)
designed to ensure that material information required to be disclosed by us in
such reports is accumulated, organized and communicated to our management,
including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as
appropriated, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

(B) INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING. There were no changes in the
Company's internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules
13a-15(f) and 15(d)-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 , as
amended) that occurred during Fab's most recent quarter that has materially
affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect Fab's internal control
over financial reporting.

It should be noted that any system of controls, however well designed and
operated, can provide only reasonable, and not absolute assurance that the
objectives of the system will be met. In addition, the design of any control
system is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future
events. Because of these and other inherent limitations of control systems,
there is only reasonable assurance that our controls will succeed in achieving
their stated goals under all potential future conditions.
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                                    PART III

ITEM 10.  DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS.

DIRECTORS

         The following table sets forth certain information concerning our
directors as of May 1, 2005.

NAME                         AGE     PRINCIPAL OCCUPATION AND COMPANY OFFICE (1)             DIRECTOR SINCE
----                         ---     -------------------------------------------             --------------

Samson Bitensky............  85      Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief            1966
                                     Executive Officer (2)
Steven Myers...............  56      President, Chief Operating Officer and Director (3)     2001
Susan B. Lerner............  48      Former Corporate Counsel of the Company (4)             1997
Richard Marlin.............  70      Attorney, member of the law firm of Kramer Levin        1995
                                     Naftalis & Frankel LLP. (5)
Lawrence H. Bober..........  79      Retired, Vice Chairman of the Board, First New York     1979
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                                     Bank for Business and First New York Business Bank
                                     Corp.(6)
Martin B. Bernstein........  70      Chairman of Bedford Capital Corporation.(7)             1998

------------------------------

(1)      Unless otherwise indicated, the directors' principal occupations have
         been their respective principal occupation for at least five years.

(2)      Mr. Samson Bitensky was one of the Company's founders in 1966 and has
         served as Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive
         Officer of the Company since such time. Mr. Bitensky also served as
         President of the Company from 1970 until May 1, 1997.

(3)      Mr. Steven Myers served as Co-President and Chief Operating Officer of
         the Company from May 1997 through July 2001. In August 2001, Mr. Myers
         became President of the Company and also maintained the position of
         Chief Operating Officer. In March 2002, Mr. Myers became Secretary of
         the Company. Mr. Myers served as Vice President of the Company from May
         1988 to May 1997. He served as Vice President of Sales of the Company
         for more than five years prior to May 1988. Mr. Myers is the son-in-law
         of Mr. Bitensky, Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive
         Officer of the Company.

(4)      Ms. Susan B. Lerner is former Corporate Counsel of the Company. She was
         Corporate Counsel from 1995 to 2002, Assistant Secretary of the Company
         from May 1997 until May 2001 and Secretary of the Company from May 2001
         until March 2002. From 1993 to 1995, she was president of the Company's
         Raval Lace Division. Ms. Lerner is the daughter of Mr. Bitensky,
         Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer of the
         Company.

(5)      Since 1979, Mr. Richard Marlin has been a member of the law firm of
         Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP.

(6)      Mr. Lawrence H. Bober is a retired Vice Chairman of the Board of First
         New York Business Bank Corp. ("FNYBBC") and of First New York Bank for
         Business (formerly, The First Women's Bank), a commercial bank and
         wholly-owned subsidiary of FNYBBC, where he served from January 1988
         until January 1991. Prior to 1988 and for more than five years, Mr.
         Bober was a Senior Vice President of Manufacturers Hanover Trust
         Company, a commercial bank.

(7)      Mr. Martin B. Bernstein has been Chairman of Bedford Capital
         Corporation ("BCC") since July 31, 2001. BCC is a private equity
         company, engaged in the acquisition of a variety of businesses. Mr.
         Bernstein was also the Chief Executive Officer of Ponderosa Fibres of
         America, Inc. ("PFAI") from

                                      (20)

         1979 to 2001. PFAI is a member of a limited liability company or a
         stockholder of a corporation that are partners of two partnerships
         which have been reorganized under Chapter XI in fiscal 1999. PFAI filed
         a Chapter XI proceeding in May of 2001. Thereafter, its assets were
         sold and it has ceased operations. Mr. Bernstein is a member of the
         Board of Directors of Empire Insurance Company and Allcity Insurance
         Company.
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EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

         The following table sets forth certain information concerning our
executive officers as of May 1, 2005.

NAME                                     AGE       POSITIONS AND OFFICES
----                                     ---       ---------------------

Samson Bitensky.....................     85        Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer
Steven Myers........................     56        President, Chief Operating Officer and Director
David A. Miller.....................     67        Vice President-Finance, Treasurer, and Chief Financial Officer
Jerry Deese.........................     53        Vice President-Controller of Plant Operations
Sam Hiatt ..........................     58        Vice President-Sales

         Each of our executive officers serves at the pleasure of the Board of
Directors and until his or her successor is duly elected and qualified.

         SAMSON BITENSKY was one of Fab's founders in 1966 and has served as
Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer of Fab since such
time. Mr. Bitensky also served as President of Fab from 1970 until May 1, 1997.

         STEVEN MYERS, an attorney, has been employed by Fab in various senior
administrative and managerial capacities since 1979. He served as Vice President
- Sales for more than five years prior to May 1988 and as Vice President from
May 1988 to May 1, 1997 and Co-President, Chief Operating Officer from May 1,
1997 to November 27, 2001. On November 27, 2001, he became President, Chief
Operating Officer upon the retirement of our former Co-President, Stanley
August. Mr. Myers is the son-in-law of Mr. Bitensky.

         DAVID A. MILLER has been employed by Fab since 1966 and has served as
Controller from 1973 until December 7, 1995, as Vice President - Finance and
Treasurer since December 7, 1995, and as Chief Financial Officer since May 1,
1997.

         JERRY DEESE has been employed by Fab in various senior administrative
and managerial capacities since 1978. Mr. Deese served as Divisional Controller
from 1994 until 1998 and has served as Vice President-Controller of Plant
Operations since May 12, 1998.

         SAM HIATT has been employed by Fab since 1978 and previously had
various management responsibilities in the warp knit area. He has served as Vice
President-Sales since May 12, 1998.

                                      (21)

         AUDIT COMMITTEE AND AUDIT COMMITTEE FINANCIAL EXPERT.

         The Company has an audit committee (the "Audit Committee") composed of
Messrs. Bober and Marlin. The Board of Directors has determined that Mr. Bober
is an "audit committee financial expert" (as defined by the rules and
regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission). Mr. Bober qualifies as
an audit committee financial expert as a result of his business experience
described under the heading "Directors and Executive Officers - Directors." The
Board of Directors has determined that Mr. Bober is independent pursuant to the
American Stock Exchange's (the "AMEX") listing standards as they relate to audit
committee members.
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         SECTION 16(A) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

         Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company's directors,
executive officers and persons who own more than ten percent of the Common Stock
to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership on Forms 3, 4 and 5 with
the SEC. Directors, executive officers and greater than ten percent stockholders
are required by SEC regulations to furnish the Company with copies of all Forms
3, 4 and 5 that they file.

         The Company believes that all of its directors, executive officers, and
greater than ten percent beneficial owners complied with all filing requirements
applicable to them in the fiscal year 2004.

         CODE OF CONDUCT AND ETHICS

         The Company has not yet adopted a code of conduct and ethics that
applies to the Company's principal executive officer, principal financial
officer and principal accounting officer. The Company does not intend to do in
light of the fact that the Company will be transferred to a liquidated trust
pursuant to the Plan by May 30, 2005.

ITEM 11.  EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION.

         The Summary Compensation Table shown below sets forth certain
information concerning the annual and long-term compensation for services in all
capacities to the Company for the 2004, 2003 and 2002 fiscal years of those
persons (the "named executive officers") who were (i) the Chief Executive
Officer during fiscal 2004 and (ii) the other four most highly-compensated
executive officers of the Company who were serving as executive officers at the
end of the fiscal year ended November 27, 2004.

                                      (22)

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

                               ANNUAL COMPENSATION

                                                                                                     ALL OTHER
        NAME AND PRINCIPAL POSITION              YEAR        SALARY($)(1)       BONUS ($)       COMPENSATION ($)(2)
        ---------------------------              ----        ------------       ---------       -------------------

Samson Bitensky                                  2004           350,000             --                 6,000
Chairman of the Board of Directors and           2003           350,000             --                 5,100
Chief Executive Officer                          2002           350,000             --                 5,100

Steven Myers                                     2004           227,000             --                 6,000
President and Chief Operating Officer            2003           225,750             --                 5,100
                                                 2002           212,000          5,000                 5,100

Sam Hiatt                                        2004           211,000             --                 6,000
Vice President-Sales                             2003           209,750             --                 5,100
                                                 2002           196,000          5,000                 5,100

David A. Miller                                  2004           143,000             --                 4,290
Vice President, Finance, Treasurer and           2003           142,583             --                 4,290
Chief Financial Officer                          2002           138,000          5,000                 4,140
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Jerry Deese                                      2004           150,000          5,000                 4,500
Vice President, Controller of Plant              2003           148,750          5,000                 4,500
Operations                                       2002           135,000          5,000                 4,050

-------------------------------------

(1)      Includes compensation deferred pursuant to the Company's qualified 401K
         Money Option Savings Plan.

(2)      Represents the amount of the Company's contribution under its Executive
         Retirement Plan for Messrs. Bitensky, Myers and Hiatt and the Fab
         Industries, Inc. Profit Sharing Plan for Messrs. Miller and Deese.
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         OPTION/SAR GRANTS IN LAST FISCAL YEAR

         The Company did not make any individual grants of stock options or
stock appreciation rights during fiscal 2004 to any of the named executive
officers.

         AGGREGATED OPTION EXERCISES IN LAST FISCAL YEAR AND FISCAL YEAR-END
         OPTION VALUES

         No named executive officer exercised options during fiscal 2004 nor
held any options to purchase shares of Common Stock as of November 27, 2004.

         COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

         During fiscal 2004, the directors who were not employees of the Company
earned the following annual directors fees: $22,000 to Mr. Bober; $17,000 each
to Messrs. Bernstein and Marlin; $14,500 to Mr. Frank Greenberg; $11,000 to Ms.
Lerner. In addition, each non-employee director earned a fee of $1,000 for each
Audit Committee meeting that they attended (other than Executive Committee
meetings). No additional fee was paid for service on committees of the Board of
Directors.

         EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

         The Company has only one employment agreement with a named executive
officer. Mr. Bitensky entered into an employment agreement with the Company
effective April 1, 1993, pursuant to which he is to perform the duties of its
Chief Executive Officer. The agreement provided it would expire on March 31,
1998, subject to automatic successive one year renewals unless either party
terminates on notice given not less than six months prior to the then expiration
date. The current expiration date is March 31, 2006. The agreement provides for
an annual base salary of $350,000, or such greater amount as the Board of
Directors may from time to time determine, and incentive compensation if the
Company's annual pre-tax income exceeds $10,000,000 equal to 3% of the Company's
annual pre-tax income up to $11,000,000 and 4% of such pre-tax income in excess
of $11,000,000. In the event of disability (as defined in the employment
agreement), compensation at the above rate is payable for the first year, and at
one-half such rate for the second year of such disability. Upon termination of
full-time employment other than by the Company for cause, Mr. Bitensky will be
retained to provide advisory and consulting services for a period of five years
for a fee of $250,000 per annum. In the event of the death of Mr. Bitensky while
employed or providing such consulting services, an amount equal to the average
one year total annual compensation paid to Mr. Bitensky, based upon the three
most recent full-time employment years, is payable to his beneficiaries over a
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five-year period.

         The Company and Mr. Bitensky amended the Employment Agreement between
the Company and Mr. Bitensky to provide that at such time as the Company is sold
or liquidated pursuant to the Plan of Liquidation and Dissolution, in lieu of
the annual consulting fees due under such agreement over the five year
consulting period provided therein, Mr. Bitensky will receive a lump sum payment
equal to the aggregate net present value of each payment due under such an
agreement, such present value to be determined utilizing the prevailing prime
rate at the time of the payment as determined by the Board of Directors. The
Employment Agreement was further amended to eliminate Mr. Bitensky's right under
the terms of the original agreement to require the Company to purchase upon his
death approximately $10,000,000 of shares of common stock from his estate. In
consideration of Mr. Bitensky relinquishing such right, the Company agreed to
transfer to Mr. Bitensky ownership of the three life insurance policies on Mr.
Bitensky's life owned by the Company.
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ITEM 12.      SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT.

              SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS.

         The following table sets forth certain information as of May 4, 2005
(except as noted below) as to the shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by
each person known by the Company to be the beneficial owner of more than five
percent (5%) of the outstanding Common Stock.

                                               NUMBER OF            PERCENT OF
             NAME AND ADDRESS                    SHARES             OUTSTANDING
           OF BENEFICIAL OWNER            BENEFICIALLY OWNED(1)     COMMON STOCK
---------------------------------------   ---------------------     ------------
Samson Bitensky(2)                              1,488,276(3)           28.5%
c/o Fab Industries, Inc.
200 Madison Avenue
New York, New York  10016

Private Capital Management, L.P.,                 764,196              14.7%
Bruce S. Sherman
Gregg J. Powers(4)
8889 Pelican Bay Blvd.
Naples, Florida  34108

Dimensional Fund Advisors Inc.(5)                 305,081               5.9%
1299 Ocean Avenue, 11th Floor
Santa Monica, California  90401

FMR Corporation((6))                              521,100              10.0%
82 Devonshire Street
Boston, Massachusetts  02109

Salvatore Muoio((7))                              262,200               5.0%
S. Muoio & Co. LLC
c/o 509 Madison Avenue - Suite 406
New York, New York 10022

-------------------------------------

(1)      Except as otherwise indicated below, each of the persons listed in the
         table owns the shares of Common Stock opposite his or its name and has
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         sole voting and dispositive power with respect to such shares of Common
         Stock.

(2)      Under the rules and regulations of the SEC, Mr. Bitensky may be deemed
         a "control person" of the Company.

(3)      Includes 74,000 shares of Common Stock owned by the Halina and Samson
         Bitensky Foundation, Inc. and 89,996 shares of Common Stock owned by
         Mr. Bitensky's spouse. Mr. Bitensky disclaims beneficial ownership of
         the shares owned by his spouse and by the Halina and Samson Bitensky
         Foundation, Inc.
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(4)      Bruce S. Sherman is Chief Executive Officer of Private Capital
         Management, L.P., a Florida limited partnership ("PCM"), and exercises
         shared voting and dispositive power with respect to 764,196 shares of
         Common Stock held by PCM on behalf of its clients. Gregg J. Powers is
         President of PCM and exercises shared voting and dispositive power with
         respect to 764,196 shares of Common Stock held by PCM on behalf of its
         clients. Messrs. Sherman and Powers disclaim beneficial ownership for
         the shares held by PCM's clients and disclaim the existence of a group.
         This information is derived solely from PCM's Schedule 13G, as amended,
         filed with the Commission on February 14, 2005.

(5)      Dimensional Fund Advisors Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Dimensional")
         and an investment advisor registered under Section 203 of the
         Investment Advisers Act of 1940, furnishes investment advice to four
         investment companies registered under the Investment Advisers Act of
         1940 and serves as investment manager to certain other investment
         vehicles, including commingled group trusts and separate accounts. In
         its role as investment advisor or manager, Dimensional possesses voting
         and/or investment power over the shares of Common Stock that are owned
         by these investment companies and investment vehicles. Dimensional
         disclaims beneficial ownership of all such shares. This information is
         derived solely from Dimensional's Schedule 13G, as amended, filed with
         the Commission on February 9, 2005.

(6)      FRM Corp., a Delaware corporation ("FMR"), is the parent holding
         company of Fidelity Management & Research Company, an investment
         advisor registered under Section 203 of the Investment Advisers Act of
         1940 ("Fidelity"). Fidelity furnishes investment advice to various
         investment companies registered under the Investment Advisers Act of
         1940. In its role as investment advisor, Fidelity possesses voting
         and/or investment power over the shares of Common Stock that are owned
         by these investment companies. This information is derived solely from
         FMR's Schedule 13G filed with the Commission on February 14, 2005.

(7)      S. Muoio & Co. LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("SMC"),
         possesses shared voting and dispositive power over 262,200 shares of
         Common Stock that are held by various investment vehicles and managed
         accounts for which SMC serves as general partner and/or investment
         manager. Salvatore Muoio, as the managing member of SMC, possesses
         shared voting and dispositive power over 262,200 shares of Common
         Stock. This information is derived solely from FMR's Schedule 13G filed
         with the Commission on August 19, 2004.

         SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF MANAGEMENT AND DIRECTORS
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         The following table sets forth certain information as of May 4, 2005 as
to the shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by the Company's directors, the
named executive officers and the directors and executive officers of the Company
as a group.

                                          SHARES OF COMMON STOCK
                                         BENEFICIALLY OWNED ON THE    PERCENT OF OUTSTANDING 
     NAME OF BENEFICIAL OWNER                 RECORD DATE (1)             COMMON STOCK
-------------------------------------    -------------------------    ----------------------

Samson Bitensky                                 1,488,276(2)                 28.5%
Martin B. Bernstein                                 3,744                      *
Lawrence H. Bober                                   3,076                      *
Susan B. Lerner                                    64,514                    1.2%
Richard Marlin                                        500                      *
Steven Myers                                       92,556(3)                 1.8%
Sam Hiatt                                           4,243                      *
Jerry Deese                                         9,579                      *
David A. Miller                                     9,536                      *
All directors and executive
officers as a group (9 persons)                 1,676,024                    32.1%

-------------------------------------

*    Less than 1%

(1)      Except as otherwise indicated below, each of the persons listed in the
         table owns the shares of Common Stock opposite his or her name and has
         sole voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares of Common
         Stock indicated as being beneficially owned by him or her.

(2)      See note 3 to the table set forth above under the heading "Security
         Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners" with respect to beneficial
         ownership of these shares.
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(3)      Includes 48,370 shares of Common Stock owned by Beth B. Myers; 3,332
         shares owned by Jessica C. Myers in a custodial account under control
         of Beth B. Myers; and 2,000 shares owned by Allison R. Myers in a
         custodial account under the control of Beth B. Myers. Beth B. Myers is
         the daughter of Mr. Bitensky, Chief Executive Officer of the Company,
         and the spouse of Steven Myers, President and Chief Operating Officer
         of the Company. Jessica C. Myers and Allison R. Myers are the minor
         daughters of Mr. and Mrs. Myers. Mr. Myers disclaims beneficial
         ownership of the shares owned by his spouse and minor daughters.

         EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

         As of November 27, 2004, there were no options to purchase common stock
outstanding or available for grant under any Company stock option plans. All
Company stock option plans have been terminated.

ITEM 13.   CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS.

         There were no relationships or related transactions required to be
reported under this Item 13.
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ITEM 14.   PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES.

         AUDIT FEES

         For the fiscal years ended November 29, 2003 and November 27, 2004, BDO
Seidman, LLP ("BDO"), the Company's principal accountant, billed the Company
$100,000 and $110,000, respectively, for professional services rendered in
connection with the audit of the Company's financial statements included in the
Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for such fiscal years. The amount of fees
that BDO billed for the review of the financial statements included in the
Company's Forms 10-Q for the fiscal years ended November 29, 2003 and November
27, 2004 was $12,000.

         AUDIT-RELATED FEES

         BDO did not bill the Company during fiscal 2003 or 2004 for any
assurance and related services reasonably related to their performance of the
audit or review of the Company that are not reported under "Audit Fees."

                                      (27)

         TAX FEES

         In addition to the audit fees, the Company was billed $8,500 by BDO in
fiscal 2004 for professional services rendered for tax compliance, tax advice
and tax planning in connection with the review of the Company's 2003 tax
returns. The Company also expects to be billed by BDO in fiscal 2005 for
professional services rendered for tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning
in connection with the review of the Company's 2004 tax returns in addition to
the audit fees.

         ALL OTHER FEES

         BDO did not bill the Company for any other fees in fiscal 2003 and 2004
other than those set for above.

         PRE-APPROVAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

         The Audit Committee pre-approves all audit and permissible non-audit
services provided by the independent auditors. These services may include audit
services, audit-related services, tax services and other services.
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                                     PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

        (a)(1) Financial Statements: See the Index to Consolidated Financial
               Statements at page F-2.

           (2) Financial Statement Schedules: See the Index to Consolidated
               Financial Statements Schedules at page S-2.
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           (3) Exhibit List

EXHIBIT        DESCRIPTION OF EXHIBIT
-------        ----------------------

3.1        -   Restated Certificate of Incorporation, incorporated by reference
               to Exhibit 3.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for
               the fiscal year ended November 27, 1993 (the "1993 10-K").

3.2        -   Amended and Restated By-laws, incorporated by reference to
               Exhibit 3.2 to the 1993 10-K.

3.3        -   Certificate of Amendment of Restated Certificate of
               Incorporation, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the
               Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended
               December 3, 1994 (the "1994 10-K").

3.4        -   Amendments to the Amended and Restated By-laws, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 3.4 of the Company's Annual Report on Form
               10-K for the fiscal year ended November 29, 1997.

3.5        -   Amendment to the Amended and Restated By-laws, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 3.5 of the Company's Annual Report on Form
               10-K for the fiscal year ended November 27, 1999.

4.1        -   Specimen of Common Stock Certificate, incorporated by reference
               to Exhibit 4-A to Registration Statement No. 2-30163, filed on
               November 4, 1968.

4.2        -   Rights Agreement dated as of June 6, 1990 between the Company and
               Manufacturers Hanover Trust Company, as Rights Agent, which
               includes as Exhibit A the form of Rights Certificate and as
               Exhibit B the Summary of Rights to purchase Common Stock,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the 1993 10-K.

4.3        -   Amendment to the Rights Agreement between the Company and
               Manufacturers Hanover Trust Company dated as of May 24, 1991,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 to the 1993 10-K.

10.1       -   Employment Agreement dated as of March 1, 1993, between the
               Company and Samson Bitensky, incorporated by reference to Exhibit
               10.2 to the 1993 10-K.
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EXHIBIT        DESCRIPTION OF EXHIBIT
-------        ----------------------

10.2       -   Fab Industries, Inc. Hourly Employees Retirement Plan (the
               "Retirement Plan"), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to
               the 1993 10-K.

10.3       -   Amendment to the Retirement Plan effective December 11, 1978,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the 1993 10-K.

10.4       -   Amendment to the Retirement Plan effective December 1, 1981,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the 1993 10-K.

10.5       -   Amendment to the Retirement Plan dated November 21, 1983,

Edgar Filing: FAB INDUSTRIES INC - Form 10-K

32



               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the 1993 10-K.

10.6       -   Amendment to the Retirement Plan dated August 29, 1986,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the 1993 10-K.

10.7       -   Amendment to the Retirement Plan effective as of December 1,
               1989, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 to the 1993 10-K.

10.8       -   Amendment to the Retirement Plan dated September 21, 1995,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the Company's Annual
               Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 2, 1995
               (the "1995 10-K").

10.9       -   Fab Lace, Inc. Employees Profit Sharing Plan (the "Profit Sharing
               Plan"), incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the 1993
               10-K.

10.10      -   Amendment to the Profit Sharing Plan effective December 1, 1978,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the 1993 10-K.

10.11      -   Amendment dated December 1, 1985 to the Profit Sharing Plan,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11 to the 1993 10-K.

10.12      -   Amendment dated February 5, 1987 to the Profit Sharing Plan,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12 to the 1993 10-K.

10.13      -   Amendment dated December 24, 1987 to the Profit Sharing Plan,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the 1993 10-K.

10.14      -   Amendment dated June 30, 1989 to the Profit Sharing Plan,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.14 to the 1993 10-K.

10.15      -   Amendment dated February 1, 1991 to the Profit Sharing Plan,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 to the 1993 10-K.

10.16      -   Amendment dated September 1, 1995 to the Profit Sharing Plan,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.17 to the 1995 10-K.

10.17      -   Lease dated as of December 8, 1988 between Glockhurst
               Corporation, N.V. and the Company, incorporated by reference to
               Exhibit 10.16 to the 1993 10-K.
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10.18      -   Lease Modification Agreement dated April 2, 1991 between
               Glockhurst Corporation, N.V. and the Company, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 10.17 to the 1993 10-K.

10.19      -   Second Lease Modification Agreement dated May 23, 1996 between
               200 Madison Associates, L.P. and the Company, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 10.20 to the Company's Annual Report on Form
               10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 1996.

10.20      -   Third Lease Modification Agreement dated April 24, 2000 between
               200 Madison Associates, L.P. and the Company, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 10.21 to the Company's Annual Report on Form
               10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2001.
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10.21      -   Fourth Lease Modification Agreement dated April 11, 2002 between
               200 Madison Associates, L.P. and the Company, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 10.22 to the Company's Annual Report on Form
               10-K for the fiscal year ended November 30, 2002.

10.22      -   Lease dated as of March 1, 1979 between City of Amsterdam
               Industrial Development Agency and Gem Urethane Corp.,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.18 to the 1993 10-K.

10.23      -   Lease dated as of January 1, 1977 between City of Amsterdam
               Industrial Development Agency and Lamatronics Industries, Inc.,
               incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.19 to the 1993 10-K.

10.24      -   Form of indemnification agreement between the Company and its
               officers and directors, incorporated by reference to Exhibit
               10.20 to the 1993 10-K.

10.25      -   Fab Industries, Inc. Employee Stock Ownership Plan effective as
               of Nov. 25, 1991, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.24 to
               the 1993 10-K.

10.26      -   Amendment dated September 21, 1995 to the Employee Stock
               Ownership Plan, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.27 to the
               1995 10-K.

10.27      -   Fab Industries, Inc. Non-Qualified Executive Retirement Plan
               dated as of November 30, 1990, incorporated by reference to
               Exhibit 10.25 to the 1993 10-K.

10.28      -   Form of loan agreement, dated May 30, 2002, entered into between
               Fab Industries, Inc. and certain of its executive officers and
               directors, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.31 to the
               Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended
               November 30, 2002.

10.29      -   Amendment dated July 25, 2003 to the Employment Agreement between
               Fab Industries, Inc. and Samson Bitensky, incorporated by
               reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Quarterly Report on
               Form 10-Q filed for the quarter ended August 30, 2003.
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21         -   Subsidiaries of the Company, incorporated by reference to Exhibit
               21 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal
               year ended December 2, 2000.

*31.1      -   Certification of Samson Bitensky pursuant to Section 302 of the
               Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

*31.2      -   Certification of David A. Miller pursuant to Section 302 of the
               Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

*32.1      -   Certification of Samson Bitensky pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section
               1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley
               Act.
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*32.2      -   Certification of David A. Miller pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section
               1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley
               Act.
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REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Stockholders
Fab Industries, Inc.
New York, New York

We have audited the accompanying statement of net assets in liquidation of Fab
Industries, Inc. and subsidiaries as of November 27, 2004, and the related
statement of changes in net assets in liquidation for the one day period ended
November 27, 2004. We have also audited the consolidated balance sheet of Fab
Industries, Inc. and subsidiaries as November 29, 2003, and the related
consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows for
the period from November 30, 2003 to November 26, 2004 and for the fiscal years
ended November 29, 2003 and November 30, 2002. We have also audited the
financial statement schedules listed in the index on page S-1. These financial
statements and schedules are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our
responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and
schedules based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company
Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan
and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial
statements and schedules are free of material misstatement. The Company is not
required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal
control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal
control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that
are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an
opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial
reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes
examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in
the financial statements and schedules, assessing the accounting principles used
and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall
presentation of the financial statements and schedules. We believe that our
audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

As discussed in the summary of accounting policies, on March 1, 2002, the
Company's Board of Directors adopted resolutions, which authorize, subject to
shareholder approval, the sale of the business pursuant to a plan of
liquidation. The Company's stockholders approved the Plan at the Company's
annual meeting on May 30, 2002, which requires the transfer of assets and
liabilities of the Company to a liquidating trust of May 30, 2005. As a result
of the Company's liquidation on May 30, 2005, the Company has changed its basis
of accounting for periods subsequent to November 26, 2004, from the going
concern basis to the liquidation basis.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present
fairly, in all material respects, the net assets in liquidation of Fab
Industries, Inc. and subsidiaries at November 27, 2004, and changes in net
assets in liquidation for the one day period ended November 27, 2004. In
addition, in our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly,
in all material respects, the financial position of Fab Industries, Inc. and
subsidiaries as of November 29, 2003, and the results of their operations and
their cash flows for the period from November 30, 2003 to November 26, 2004 and
for the fiscal years ended November 29, 2003 and November 30, 2002 in conformity
with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Also, in our opinion, the financial statement schedules presents fairly, in all
material respects, the information set forth therein.

As described in Note 17 to the consolidated financial statements, the
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accompanying consolidated financial statements as of November 29, 2003 has been
restated.

/s/ BDO Seidman, LLP
---------------------
BDO Seidman, LLP
New York, New York
April 29, 2005

                                                                             F-3

                                                      FAB INDUSTRIES, INC.
                                                          AND SUBSIDIARIES

                                    STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS IN LIQUIDATION

================================================================================

ASSETS:                                                     NOVEMBER 27, 2004
                                                            -----------------
   Cash and cash equivalents                                  $    639,000
   Investment securities available-for-sale                     19,255,000
   Accounts receivable                                           7,057,000
   Inventories                                                   1,517,000
   Other assets                                                  3,034,000
    Property, plant and equipment                                6,082,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
             TOTAL ASSETS                                       37,584,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
LIABILITIES:

   Accounts payable                                              3,570,000
   Corporate income and other taxes                                819,000
   Accrued payroll and related expenses                            983,000
   Other liabilities                                             3,636,000
   Estimated cost of liquidation                                11,589,000

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
        TOTAL LIABILITIES                                       20,597,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                               $16,987,000
Net assets in liquidation
================================================================================

                                 SEE ACCOMPANYING SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING POLICIES
                                 AND NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.

                                                                             F-4

                                                      FAB INDUSTRIES, INC.
                                                          AND SUBSIDIARIES

                         STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS IN LIQUIDATION
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================================================================================

PERIOD FROM NOVEMBER 26, 2004 THRU NOVEMBER 27, 2004
----------------------------------------------------

  Net assets in liquidation at November 26, 2004                  $16,987,000
                                                                  -----------

  Net assets in liquidation at November 27, 2004                  $16,987,000
                                                                  -----------

                                 SEE ACCOMPANYING SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING POLICIES
                                 AND NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.

                                                                             F-5

                                                      FAB INDUSTRIES, INC.
                                                          AND SUBSIDIARIES

                                                CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

================================================================================

                                                               NOVEMBER 29, 2003
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                                    (Restated)
ASSETS
CURRENT:
   Cash and cash equivalents                                     $    3,397,000
   Investment securities available-for-sale                          29,004,000
   Accounts receivable, net of allowance of $1,100,000 for
      doubtful accounts                                               7,171,000
   Inventories                                                        5,531,000
   Deferred income taxes                                                506,000
   Other current assets                                                 701,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
        TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS                                         46,310,000
PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT - NET                                   9,192,000
OTHER ASSETS                                                          2,281,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                                    $57,783,000
================================================================================
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY
CURRENT:
   Accounts payable                                              $    1,913,000
   Corporate income and other taxes                                     861,000
   Accrued payroll and related expenses                                 763,000
   Other current liabilities                                          1,106,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
        TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES                                     4,643,000
DEFERRED INCOME TAXES                                                    52,000
OTHER NONCURRENT LIABILITIES                                          4,451,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
        TOTAL LIABILITIES                                             9,146,000
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (NOTES 7 AND 9)                                --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY:
   Preferred stock, $1 par value - shares authorized 2,000,000;
      none issued                                                            --
   Common stock, $.20 par value - shares authorized 15,000,000;
      issued 6,724,944                                                1,345,000
   Retained earnings                                                 84,933,000
   Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)                              (186,000)
   Cost of common stock  held in treasury - 1,509,913               (37,455,000)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
        TOTAL STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY                                   48,637,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                                    $57,783,000
================================================================================

                                 SEE ACCOMPANYING SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTING POLICIES
                                 AND NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.

                                                                             F-6

                                                      FAB INDUSTRIES, INC.
                                                          AND SUBSIDIARIES

                                     CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

========================================================================================================

                                                  NOVEMBER 30,            FISCAL YEAR ENDED
                                                  2003 THROUGH    --------------------------------------
                                               NOVEMBER 26, 2004  NOVEMBER 29, 2003   NOVEMBER 30, 2002
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

NET SALES                                            $49,660,000        $51,173,000         $62,965,000
COST OF GOODS SOLD                                    44,742,000         46,918,000          56,412,000
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
        GROSS PROFIT                                   4,918,000          4,255,000           6,553,000
SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXP
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